
 
 

 
 

A  G   E   N   D   A 
Historic Preservation Board  

 
Tuesday, December 1, 2015   4:00 pm 

City Hall Large Planning Conference Room  
250 North 5th Street, 1st Floor just inside the revolving door to the right 

__________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

1 Minutes of October 21, 2015 Meeting (attached) 

 

2 R-5 School Discussion – John Schneiger, DDA Executive Director 

 

3 Historic Building Markers  

 
4 Other 

 Historic County Jail 

 Renovation of Cabin at DOE Complex (see letter attached) 

 7th Street Guidelines and Standards for Accessory Structures 

 Downtown Design Guidelines and Standards (future discussion) 



Historic Preservation Board Regular Meeting 
Minutes – October 21, 2015 

 

Present:  Jon Schler, Scott Wolford, Troy Reynolds and Jody Motz   
Not Present:  Jodi Coleman-Niernberg, David Bailey and Christopher Endreson  
Also Present:  Kristen Ashbeck, City Community Development; Shelly Dackonish, Office of the City Attorney 
 
Public Present:  Ron Parron and Mindy Baumgardner 
 
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 pm at City Hall by Jon Schler.   
 
Minutes of September 1, 2015 Meeting.  Troy Reynolds made a motion to approve the minutes of the 
September 1, 2015 meeting as written.  The motion passed unanimously (4-0) on a second by Scott 
Wolford.  
 
Public Hearing – Certificate of Appropriateness Application.  Kristen presented the application by 
prospective buyers Ron Parron and Mindy Baumgarderner to obtain a Certificate of Appropriateness.  The 
request is to add a detached garage, remove a back porch and replace it with an addition, re-roof the 
existing house and historic garage, and revise fencing on the property at 621 North 7th Street. 

 
Currently, there is a single family house with a finished, enclosed back porch, a historic garage and a 
freestanding pergola on the property. The applicant is proposing to construct a new 20’ x 25’ detached 
garage on the property between the house and the historic garage that will be retained.  In addition, the 
existing back porch would be removed and replaced with an addition of the same size (98 square feet, 7’ x 
14’) to the back of the home to provide additional kitchen space and a heated laundry area.  The detached 
pergola will be made smaller in order to make room for the new garage.  The existing 6-foot wooden 
privacy fencing will be changed to accommodate the entrance to the new garage off the east-west alley.  
The house and historic garage will be re-roofed along with the new roofing on the addition and the new 
garage. 
 
Kristen stated that the only section of the Zoning and Development Code regulations that pertain to the 
new detached garage is Section 21.03.040(g) that outlines the bulk standards in the Residential 8 zone 
district that underlies the Planned Development zoning of the North Seventh Street District.  The required 
setback from the alley for the addition is 5 feet.  The proposed new garage must be 3 feet from both alleys 
and the side property lines.  However, the Greater Downtown Plan allows accessory structures such as the 
garage to be located at property line along an alley as long as the eave does not overhang the alley so the 
proposed garage will meet the required setbacks. 
 
Ms. Ashbeck then discussed the sections of the North Seventh Street Historic Residential Guidelines and 
Standards that apply to the proposal.  The residence at 621 North 7th Street is considered a contributing 
structure in the District. 
 
Section VI.9 pertains to the fencing and states that fencing should be 60-100% opaque and may be placed 
on the property line.  The applicant is proposing remove some fencing along the alley for the garage and 
proposed to repair the remainder of the 6-foot privacy fencing and will meet this guideline. 
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Section VII.2. pertains to building proportion mass and form and states that new buildings shall use massing 
and form similar in scale and massing as other accessory structures in the district.  The proposed new 
detached garage will be similar in scale and massing as other accessory structures in the district therefore 
the proposal meets this standard. 
 
Section VII.3 of the Guidelines and Standards addresses orientation and lot coverage in several standards: 

 
a.  Accessory dwelling units, accessory buildings, and garages shall be subordinate to the primary residential 
building on the site by placing the structure to the rear of the lot. 
 
f.  Garages shall not be constructed as part of the primary building.  Garages shall be accessed from the 
alley. 

 
Kristen stated that the proposed new garage is sited on the rear of the lot, is not part of the primary 
building and will be accessed from the east-west alley along the south side of the property so the proposal 
meets these standards. 

 
Section VII.5 includes the following standards for exterior materials. 
 
a.  Exterior wall materials shall be those that are commonly present in the District. 
 
b.  The predominant texture of the new building shall be consistent with the texture of historic materials in 
the District. 
 
c.  Allowable siding materials for new construction include, but are not limited to, wood, painted composite 
wood-resin or fiber cement siding. 
 
The siding and texture of the proposed addition and the new garage will match the existing materials of the 
house which are common within the District – 5-1/2” lap wooden siding on the addition and upper part of 
the garage and wooden shake shingles on the lower part of the new garage to match the house. The 
proposal will meet these standards.  
 
The following standards in Section VII.8 apply to this proposal regarding Windows and Façade Treatment. 
 
1.  Window shape, alignment and style shall be protected to preserve the building’s historic character. 
 
2.  Window materials shall be maintained in a historically accurate manner. 
 
The proposed windows will have a similar appearance to the large windows that currently exist on the 
porch.  The applicant is proposing wood-framed Andersen windows in an awning style consistent with the 
age of the house (1902). The proposed addition on the back of the house will look basically the same as the 
current porch except with better construction and materials.  Thus, the proposal meets these standards.  
 
Section VII.9 includes guidelines and standards regarding roof forms and materials.  Those pertinent to this 
proposal are: 
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GUIDELINES 
a.  The roof on a new building should relate to the overall size, shape, slope, color, and texture of roofs on 
adjacent sites or in other areas of the District. 
 
c.  The majority of the roof should be of a pitch of 6:12 or greater.  Shed roofs may be appropriate for some 
porch additions. 
 
STANDARDS 
a.  Materials on a new roof or replacement roof shall be similar to materials found on roofs in the District. 
 
The applicant is proposing an 8:12 roof pitch on the new garage and the roof on the addition will be a shed 
roof as exists on the enclosed porch.  The proposed roofing material to re-roof the house and historic 
garage and roof the addition and the new garage will be asphalt shingles as currently exist on the house, 
historic garage and enclosed front and rear porches.  The proposal meets these guidelines and standards. 
 
Finally, Section VII.11 of the Guidelines and Standards includes guidelines pertaining to additions. 
 
a.  Additions should not exceed 35 percent of the gross square footage of the principal structure and not be 
visually prominent from North 7th Street. 
 
d.  The height of the addition should not exceed the overall height (roof peak) of the original structure. 
 
e.  The materials used for additions should be similar to materials used in the original construction. 
 
The addition will be no larger and no higher than the existing enclosed porch and the proposed exterior 
materials will match the siding of the house so the proposal meets these guidelines.  
 
Kristen stated that staff finds that the proposal meets the requirements of the Zoning and Development 
Code and the North Seventh Street Historic Residential District Guidelines and Standards and recommends 
approval of the Certificate of Appropriateness. 
 
Jon Schler then opened the hearing to public comment but, seeing no public present, opened the item for 
Board discussion and questions of the applicant. 
 
Troy Reynolds asked about the location of the tree along the property line that was referred to as a “weed 
Tree” by the applicant that may need to be removed.  Ron Parron, the applicant provided a picture of the 
tree and City Attorney, Shelly Dackonish requested that it be shown to the entire Board.   
 
Jon Schler stated that the applicant did a good job of working with a very small lot to site the improvements 
to the property.  He also asked if any of the neighbors had provided any input.  Kristen replied that Joe 
Hatfield, who resides at 407 North 7th Street had visited the Community Development office to review the 
proposal and did not indicate any concerns except maybe the backing space into the east-west alley since 
the property owner on the south side of the alley also parked in that vicinity on their property.   
 
Troy Reynolds was concerned with the pitch of the shed roof of the proposed addition and it may not be 
able to meet building code requirements to be a shingled roof.  After some discussion with the Board and 
the applicant, the Board felt there could be a condition of the approval to provide some flexibility with the 
proposal to be able to meet Code if needed.  The applicant concurred with this conclusion. 
 
Jody Motz made a motion:  Mr. Chairman, on item COA-2015-432, an application for a Certificate of 
Appropriateness for proposed garage, addition, fencing and re-roofing at 621 North 7th Street, I move we  
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approve the proposal as presented but with the condition that the applicant be allowed to do whatever is 
needed to the slope of the roof of the addition so that it can be a shingled roof. 

 
The motion passed unanimously on a second by Troy Reynolds (4-0). 
 
DOE Briefing.  Kristen stated the Department of Energy is in the process of designating the DOE compound 
on the National Register and is proposing to restore the original log cabin on the property to be used as 
visitor center.  A representative of the DOE has asked Kristen to visit with the Board about the proposal.  
The Board briefly discussed and decided, since the property is not in the City limits, it would be good to do a 
joint meeting with the DOE and the Mesa County Historic Preservation Board.  Kristen will follow up with 
Mesa County to see if something could be arranged in the future. 
 
November 2015 Meeting.  Since this special meeting was held late in October, it was decided there would 
be no regular meeting in November but the Board will convene a regular meeting in December 2015. 
 
 
Jody Motz made a motion to adjourn the meeting which was seconded by Scott Wolford.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 6:00 pm.  



 

Department of Energy 
Washington, DC 20585 
 
 
November 3, 2015 
 
Ms. Kristen Ashbeck 
City of Grand Junction Historic Preservation Board 
250 N. 5th Street 
Grand Junction, CO  81501 
 
Subject:  Opportunity to Consult on Renovation of the Cabin, Grand Junction Office Historic 
District (5ME11856) Grand Junction, Mesa County, Colorado 
 
Dear Ms. Ashbeck: 
The U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) Office of Legacy Management (LM) is beginning to 
develop plans to renovate a national register-eligible building (Cabin) for future use as an 
interpretive center.  This proposed interpretive center would provide educational and display areas 
that focus on the World War II and Cold War history of western Colorado, the development and 
importance of uranium and vanadium mining, and the impact of DOE on the area economy.  The 
Cabin is a contributing element of the Grand Junction Office Historic District (5ME11713).  As a 
separate but related effort, we are currently working with the Colorado State Historic Preservation 
Officer (SHPO) to nominate the Grand Junction Office Historic District to the National Register 
of Historic Places (National Register). 
 
During the early 1940s, research and development projects related to the development of an 
atomic bomb occurred at different locations in the United States.  Collectively, these efforts were 
called the Manhattan Project.  In one of its earliest efforts, the U.S. Army Manhattan Engineer 
District researched remote locations for the development of a pilot uranium-processing plant. 
In 1943, this effort led to the purchase of a 56-acre gravel-mining operation immediately 
southwest of Grand Junction, Colorado.  At the time of purchase, the property contained a log 
cabin, likely used as a residence/office  by the gravel company.  The Gunnison River bounded the 
property on one side and a railroad and dirt road comprised the other boundary.  Few residents 
were present in the general area. 
 
This location operated as a secret uranium refinery to produce materials for atomic weapons 
during World War II.  It also became the center for organizing and promoting private-sector 
research for developing and testing technologies for finding and processing uranium-bearing 
materials.  The Atomic Energy Commission (AEC) administered defense-related uranium 
exploration and purchase programs from this location between 1947 and 1970.  DOE is the 
successor agency to the AEC. 
 
In 2001, the site was transferred from DOE to the Riverside Technology Corporation (RTC), a 
nonprofit corporation formed to acquire the site.  LM currently leases several buildings from the 
RTC for offices for LM and contractor stafiiiiiiiiiiif      including Navarro R,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,esearch and Engineering, Inc. 
(Navarro) personnel. The RTC also manages a business incubator at the site. 
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Interior renovation of many buildings has occurred over time, but the exteriors of the present 
buildings have not changed significantly.  The Grand Junction office buildings continue to be 
representative of the Cold War era.  The exterior of the Cabin has not been extensively modified. 
For approximately the past five years, the Cabin has not been in use and it has remained empty. 

 
LM has leased the Cabin from RTC, and is investigating the potential for the renovation of the 
Cabin for use as an interpretive center. This interpretive center would provide display and 
educational space to tell visitors about the Manhattan Project, the Cold War, uranium and 
vanadium mining, and the impact that the uranium industry has had on the development of the 
Grand Junction area.  LM is planning to investigate what types of renovations can be made in 
keeping with the period of use and what is known about the original building without sacrificing  
its National Register eligibility.  Interior modifications would be made with the intent to facilitate 
historical interpretation.  LM would not replace materials with salvaged period-accurate materials. 
For example, replacement windows that would appear similar to those in photos from the 1940s 
are contemplated; the current windows do not resemble the original windows.  To date of this 
writing, no photos or descriptions of the original interior have been located. 

 
Anticipated renovations being investigated include: 

 

•  Removing asbestos in the mastic or drywall 
•  Removing/replacing lead piping or other lead materials with suitable non-lead alternatives 
•  Removing/replacing carpeting or other flooring 
•  Removing/replacing windows with more historically accurate and energy-efficient styles 
•  Removing interior partition walls that were added to provide office space 
•  Removing/replacing wall paneling 
•  Removing/replacing ceiling fixtures 
•  Making other repairs or renovations as needed 

 
The exterior of the Cabin would remain largely unchanged from its present condition.  In general, 
the proposed changes would improve the interior appearance of the Cabin to support future uses, 
while maintaining its exterior appearance.  The proposed renovation of the Cabin as a repository 
for Manhattan Project and Cold War-era educational displays for public education would enhance 
the continued use and appreciation of the Cabin. 

 
It is the intention of LM that the proposed modifications and change of use from an empty 
building to an interpretive center not reduce the Cabin's status as a contributing element to the 
Grand Junction Office Historical District.  Thus, LM has initiated consultation with the Colorado 
SHPO on this proposed renovation of the Cabin.  LM would like to invite your organization to 
participate in this consultation and planning process to the degree that your organization would 
accept.  We anticipate regular meetings during the first part of2016 as we continue to move 
through the planning process.  It is our goal that the renovations be identified, reviewed, approved, 
and largely complete by the end of 2016. 
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Please contact me at (970) 248-6020 if you have any questions.  Please address correspondence 
to: 
 
U.S. Department of Energy 
Office of Legacy Management 
2597 Legacy Way, 
Grand Junction, CO 81503 
 
 
 
Sincerely, 
April Gil, Ph.D. 
Grand Junction Office Manager 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cc: 
P. Booth, Museum of Westem Colorado 
J. Horne, Alpine Archaeological Consultants 
S. Turner, SHPO 
J. Bryant, SHPO 
J. Austin, DOE-LM (e) 
P. Benson, DOE-LM (e) 
R. Edge, DOE-LM (e) 
D. Geiser, DOE-LM (e) 
T. Pauling, DOE-LM   
T.    Ribeiro, DOE-LM (e) 
D. Shafer, DOE-LM (e) 
B. Sokolovich, DOE-LM (e) 
S. Marutsky, Navarro (e) 
J. Miller, Navarro (e) 
S. Osborne, Navarro (e) 
D. Ravelojaona, Navarro (e) 
J. Trnka, Navarro (e) 
File:  GJO 0030.10 (rc-grand junction) 
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